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Parking Predicament The Conservation Com-
mission is trying to make use of the area cleared near the entrance of the
Musquash Trails, but without the help of Eversource the options are lim-
ited. See related story on page 8. Photo by Chris Paul
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The Londonderry
Town Council a
new revised town

water use ordinance
during their meeting on
July 13, 2020. 

According to Assis-

tant Town Manager, Lisa
Drabik, the New Hamp-
shire Department of
Environmental Services’
drought report consid-
ered Londonderry in a
moderate drought cate-
gory at the time.

The current water

◆ ◆
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Londonderry School
District staff mem-
bers presented

plans for reopening
schools to the School
Board during their meet-
ing on July 14, 2020. 

The importance of
this presentation is to
spread awareness about
the proposed reopening
models so the communi-
ty can respond and par-
ticipate in the process,
according to Superinten-
dent Scott Laliberte.
Superintendent Lalib-
erte was consistent with
encouraging community
feedback on all aspects
of the proposed plan.  

Superintendent Lalib-
erte also said that a
“vast majority” of the
plan created by the Dis-

trict aligns with the New
Hampshire State K-12
back to school guide-
lines released by Gover-
nor Sununu on July 14. 

The health and safety
will remain the main
goal in creating the plan
for the return to school.
“Part of our plan will be
for us to be prepared
should we have some-
one that is diagnosed in
our community,” said
Superintendent Lalib-
erte. The estimated
cleaning time is a person
were to test positive for
COVID-19 is two to five
days, according to the
presentation. The
school will work will
public health officials
and follow all guidelines
in this situation. 

The School District
has created a plan that

would combine in-per-
son and remote learning
to accommodate the
needs of families
throughout the commu-
nity. According to a sur-
vey sent to parents in
early June, around 6% of
families reported that
they will not consider
sending their child back
to school. Another 6% of
families said they felt it
was necessary for their
child to return to
school. 

The District is
preparing for various
situations for the ratio
of remote to in-person
students, explained
Assistant Superintended
Dan Black. Families will
be polled in the near
future to provide accu-
rate predictions of the

School Board Discusses Plan
for Reopening School in Fall

continued on page 7
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The Londonderry
Zoning Board of
Adjustment met

on Wednesday, July 15,
and had two public hear-
ings on variance
requests on two very dif-
ferent subjects. Chair-
man Neil Dunn was
absent from the meet-
ing, so Vice Chair,
Jacqueline Benard ran
the proceedings. 

The meeting’s first
hearing was for property
owners Erica Laue and
Nicholas Thrasher who

were requesting a vari-
ance to allow a flock of
ten chickens on a prop-
erty less than two-acres
on Lancaster Drive. Laue
presented to the Board
at the meeting on
Wednesday. 

“We haven’t found
through the course of
our research or the
process of putting to-
gether this application
any indication that keep-
ing a flock of chickens in
our backyard would
change the character of
the neighborhood, would
increase the sense of

public risk or injury, or
create in any way a haz-
ard,” Laue said. 

Laue also stated that
the flock would be for
personal use only to pro-
vide eggs to her family

Zoning Board Allows Chicks 
to Flock Under Two Acres

Ordinance 2017-04, al-
lows for three levels of
restrictions up to a total
ban on residential lawn
watering only.

The current level one
residential watering
restrictions allow even

Town Council Chooses Not 
to Impose Water Restrictions 

 



◆
PA G E 2 LO N D O N D E R RY TI M E S ◆ JULY 23, 2020

*Appliances not included. Remodeling services available. Offer expires Sept. 30, 2020

434-9021
Delivering To Londonderry & Parts of Derry*

*minimum order required  

207 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry 
Order Online at www.giovannis.biz

Open Daily: 10 - 10 p.m. Sundays: 11 - 9 p.m.

– Ask About –
Daily Specials

Large Cheese Pizza
$699*

Take Out Only, Monday & Tuesday
*additional toppings extra

plus tax
only

$3 OFF a Purchase of $20 or more
$5 OFF a Purchase of $30 or more
$7 OFF a Purchase of $40 or more

with this coupon. cannot be combined with any other offers. customer
must mention coupon when ordering for delivery. expires 7/31/20

Judy Patricia (Hurst) Krzak
Judy Patricia (Hurst) Krzak, 74

of Londonderry, NH passed away
July 18, 2020 at her home after a
period of declining health. Judy
was born in New York City, NY on
Oct. 15, 1945, a daughter of the late
Johannes Wilhelm Hurst and

Susanne Josephine Hahspieler. She was a gradu-
ate of Fort Lee High School, Ft Lee, NJ, Class of
1963. She earned her Bachelor of Arts in Art Edu-
cation from William Paterson State Teachers Col-
lege in 1967. Judy married George Stanley Krzak
on May 31, 1969 at St. Paul’s Episcopal Church in
Englewood, NJ. They settled in Waterford, CT
where they raised their family. 

Judy’s career as an art teacher included over
33 years in the New London Public School Sys-
tem. During that time she obtained her Masters
Degree of Art in Liberal Sciences from Weslyan
University, Middletown, CT. During her time as a
teacher, Judy developed and ran a program
called “T.A.S.”, the Talented Arts Students pro-
gram. She believed that no talent should be over-
looked and throughout her career worked to
provide students with accessible enrichment of
the arts. The students went on many field trips
to museums in New York City, after school class-
es at Connecticut College and Lyme Arts Acade-
my, among many other opportunities. 

Judy also brought history into the classroom
with her award winning program “Living history
in the classroom.” She also presented the pro-
gram in various public schools and workshops
including at Old Sturbridge Village, Litchfield His-
torical Society and the 1993 Delta Kappa Gamma
Northeast Regional Convention in Chicago. Judy
received the Margaret Croft Award in 1990, the
Alpha Kappa State Creativity Award in 1989 and
the New London Teacher of the Year Award in
1990. Judy was elected to the Delta Kappa
Gamma Society International for teachers and
was ETA Connecticut Chapter’s past president. 

After retiring from teaching, Judy helped her
husband George with the family business which
she ran for ten years. Judy and her husband
George enjoyed traveling. Some of her favorite
trips were to Italy, France, Germany, England and
two separate trips to Africa (Egypt and a memo-
rable hunting safari in South Africa.) 

Judy is survived by her husband, George Stan-
ley Krzak, her two daughters, Jennifer Ann Jones
(Daniel) and Allison Lorraine Krzak (Aaron
Crouse), and three beautiful grandchildren Kaitlyn
Rose Schimp, Abrielle Elizabeth Crouse and Aaron
Andrew Crouse, Jr. plus many nieces and nephews. 

A funeral service and burial was held Tues-
day, July 21, at 1 p.m. in the Pillsbury Cemetery,
Londonderry. In lieu of flowers contributions
can be made to the American Cancer Society in
Judy’s name. The Peabody Funeral Homes of
Derry and Londonderry are assisting the family.
To send a condolence, please visit peabodyfu-
neralhome.com.

OBITUARY
and neighbors. The flock
will not be for breeding
chicken or include roost-
ers, Laue included. The
chickens will be housed
in a fenced in coop area
to eliminate potential
hazards to local traffic.
The coop is a non-per-
manent structure with
an outdoor area. 

Four abutting proper-
ty owners completed a
survey created by the
applicants that indicat-
ed they have no issues
with the proposed flock,
as long as there are no
roosters. The results of
these surveys were sub-
mitted to the Board and
included in the presenta-
tion. 

A majority of the
Board agreed that grant-
ing the variance would
not be contrary to pub-
lic interest and would
not change the general
character of the neigh-
borhood. The majority
also agreed that due to
the neighborhood sup-
port and the unique,
secluded nature of the
property the spirit of the
ordinance, which was

created to protect from
issues with sight, sound,
and odor, would still be
observed. Overall, three
out of the four board
members in attendance
agreed that the pro-
posed use of the land
was reasonable, with set
conditions.

The agreed upon
conditions were the
property would be limit-
ed to ten chickens,
excluding roosters. With
these set conditions, the
variance passed the
Board with a 3-1 vote. 

Chairwoman Jacque-
line Bernard was the
sole dissenting vote. She
argued that allowing the
variance is a “slippery
slope” because it would
have the unintended
consequence of exempt-
ing the property owners
from future odor or
noise violations. She did
not agree that the spirit
of the ordinance was
observed or that the
proposed use was rea-
sonable. 

Bernard also ex-
pressed concern be-
cause the variance is
attached to the proper-
ty, rather than the appli-
cant. Although Bernard
said the applicant was

“extremely knowledge-
able and very responsi-
ble,” she made it clear
that a future property
owner would be grated
the same privileges and
may not be responsible. 

In the second hear-
ing that evening, the
board was asked to vote
on an existing six-foot
fence that encroaches
38.7 feet into the front
40-foot set back, where
the maximum height is
four feet. Applicants
Douglass and Robin
Perry, who live at Two
Grist Mill Hollow were
requesting a variance
after receiving notice
from the Code Enforce-
ment Office of their vio-
lation. 

Douglass Perry pre-
sented to the Board that
evening and told the
Board that he was
unaware of the Ordi-
nance and would have
pursued a variance prior
to construction if he had
known.

Perry stated that the
fence was not contrary
to public interest
because it did not
obstruct lines of sight or
cause a safety hazard
and aligned with neigh-
borhood aesthetics. The
height of the fence pro-
vides necessary privacy
for the backyard and
pool on the property,
according to Perry. 

In a letter to the

Zoning
Continued from page 1

Board, Code Enforce-
ment Officer Bradley
Anderson stated, “I do
not believe there is any
sight impediment with
the existing 6-foot-high
fence given the physical
view when I visited and
the GIS mapping service
that I used.”

Kevin Dion, a neigh-
bor, wrote a letter to the
Board in support of
Perry’s fence, which was
signed by four addition-
al neighbors. 

A majority of the
Board disagreed with
the applicants reasoning
for allowing a variance
for the existing fence on
the grounds that its size
would alter the charac-
ter of the neighborhood.
The Board also decided
that there was no signifi-
cant hardship placed on
the applicants due to
their options to change
the height of the fence
or relocate it to not
encroach on the front
set back. 

Board Member Jim
Tirabassi was the only
board member to dis-
agree. In his opinion, the
fence was not contrary
to public interest
because it is not a safety
hazard or an obstruc-
tion to vision. He did
vote to agree that granti-
ng variance would not
do substantial justice to
the surrounding commu-
nity. The Board agreed

that the size and place-
ment of the fence made
it the central viewpoint
to drivers in the neigh-

borhood. 
The Board denied the

request for variance
with a unanimous vote. 
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LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

On Wednesday, July
29, the London-
derry High School

will be hosting the 2020
Graduation and Bac-
calaureate ceremonies
on the Lancer Park foot-
ball field starting at 7
p.m. The rain date will
be Thursday, July 30, at
the same time.

The Londonderry
School District is looking
to celebrate the Class of
2020 in a safe and re-
sponsible manner. They
are working with class
officers, advisors, local
officials, district office
personnel, and the
school board, and the
administration is plan-
ning three senior events
for July 27, 29, and 31.
These events will be the
Senior Social, Baccalau-
reate/Graduation, and
the Senior Prom. All of
the events will comply
with guidance received
from the State of New
Hampshire, the Depart-
ment of Education, the
Town of Londonderry,
and the school district.   

Four tickets for each
graduate were issued
earlier this month for
immediate family mem-
bers and they will need
to be presented at one of
the receiving areas for
admission. Admission
tables will be set up at
the Concession Stand
and Thibodeau Memori-

al Garden, Plateau ramp,
or outside the north
end-zone if people are
coming from the middle
school.  Graduates are to
report, in Cap & Gown,
to the Track Field by
6:00 p.m. where they will
be given a Lancer mask,
and lined up by Alpha-
bet/House, and given
directions for the cere-
monies.

Seating for the gradu-
ates will be together as
an entire class, all 6-feet
apart. The Class of 2020
will be presented in
alphabetical order with
two sections of 15 seats
in each row, with 12
rows in each section,
and a ten-yard middle
aisle in between. This
stretches the rectangu-
lar seating for the Class
of 2020 and LHS teach-
ers from the 15-yard line
to the 45-yard line on
each half of the football
field.  Administrators
and School Board Mem-
bers will be seated on or
off stage, socially dis-
tanced.  Family mem-
bers can find end-zone
seating areas on either
side, the bleachers (only
seating provided) where
the band plays and/or
crowd sits for games,
along or above the
retaining walls, or on the
outside of football or
baseball field. The dis-
trict highly recommends
that families bring
masks and lawn chairs

for sanitary reasons.
They also ask that fami-
lies sit together, by fami-
ly, 6-feet apart from
other families. No guests
are allowed in the gradu-
ate seating or staging
area, or without a ticket.  

A stage with lighting
and sound system will
stretch between first
and second base of the
Junior Varsity baseball
field facing the press
box.  A 25-foot video wall
to the left of that will
project video for those
seated at a distance. At
sunset, the football and
soccer fields will be
lighted.  The ceremonies
will be broadcasted on
our local cable station
and also be live-
streamed. 

Parking for the grad-
uation is as follows:
Administration parking
will be behind the gym.
Teacher parking is
behind the high school.
The district is asking
graduates and their
guests to travel together
to limit amount of vehi-
cles there, and parking
will be in the Main Lot or
Plateau area.

The ceremony will
begin with seniors
marching in from the
track area to their seats
at 7 p.m.  The Baccalau-
reate begin things, with
traditional speeches will
be made on or in front of
the stage. Following
that, seniors will individ-

ually stand to be recog-
nized for their achieve-
ments or for scholar-
ships they earned. They
will be presented the
documents in their
diploma when they
receive it during the
graduation portion of
the ceremony.

Following that, the
Graduation Ceremony
will take place. A tradi-
tional approach will fol-
low with a welcome,
recognition of our Top
Ten Academicians, fol-
lowed by speeches, the
class gift, and presenta-
tion of the class.  Stu-
dents will then rise by
row, and we’ll have five
students in a que (social-
ly distanced) just off the
stage.  When their name
is called, they will then
proceed onto the stage
to individually receive
their diploma, which will
be placed (by adminis-
tration with gloves) onto
a small table where the
graduate will pick it up.  

To make these events
as safe as possible dur-
ing the pandemic, the
Londonderry School Dis-
trict requests that all
participants follow the
safety guidelines below,
which are designed to
reduce the risk of expo-
sure to Covid-19 for sen-
iors and their guests.
Graduates and atten-
dees must recognize
that there is an inherent
risk of and exposure to

Covid-19 in large gather-
ings such as a senior
social, graduation, and
prom. You are solely
responsible for deter-
mining if you or your
minor child/ward are
physically fit, Covid-19
free, and healthy enough
to participate and/or
attend any or all of these
events. 

• Stay home if feeling
ill: Seniors or attendees
who have symptoms
should stay home. If you
have been exposed to
COVID-19 or if diagnosed
with COVID-19, you must
stay home. If you are
particularly vulnerable
to COVID-19 according
to the CDC, either due to
age or underlying health
conditions you are
encouraged to consider
your individual risk and
whether you would be
safer not to attend.

•  Before attending,
complete this self-
screen and if the answer
is yes to any, please stay
home: 

a. Have you been in
close contact with a con-
firmed case of COVID-
19? 

b. Have you had a
fever or felt feverish in
the last 72 hours? Any-
one with a temperature
should not attend. 

c. Are you experienc-
ing respiratory symp-
toms including runny
nose, sore throat, cough,
or shortness of breath? 

Londonderry High School to Host Baccalaureate and Graduation 
d. Are you experienc-

ing any new muscle
aches or chills? 

e. Have you experi-
enced any new change in
your sense of taste or
smell?

3. Increase hygiene
practices, including: 

a. Wash hands and
use hand sanitizer fre-
quently. 

b. Avoid touching the
face, eyes or mouth. 

c. Practice good res-
piratory etiquette, in-
cluding coughing/sneez-
ing into a tissue or your
elbow rather than
hands. 

4. Wear a cloth face
covering: While partici-
pating in or in attending
events please wear a
cloth face covering to
help protect against the
spread of the virus. Prior
to attendance you
should review the CDC’s
guidance on use of cloth
face coverings. Seniors
will be required to have
a facemask when social
distancing cannot be
attained. 

5. Practice social dis-
tancing: All seniors and
attendees must maintain
safe social distancing,
which means keeping a
distance of at least 6 or
more feet between one
another at all times.
That means no high fives
or hugging anyone other
than your own family
members with whom
you live. 



◆
PA G E 4 LO N D O N D E R RY TI M E S ◆ JULY 23, 2020

Letters
Some Statements on

Our State Rep

To the editor,
Recent and longtime

residents in the 5th Con-
gressional District may
not be aware that we
have a state representa-
tive on the ballot whom
the Guardian called Don-
ald Trumps “biggest
fan”. His name is Al Bal-
dasaro, and being an
election year, I wanted
to share with you a few
of his statements as part
of my continuing effort
to help remove Trump
and his minions from
government.

Let’s start with this
gem. In the summer of
2016 your representative
was quoted as saying
that then presidential
candidate Hillary Clinton
“should be put in the fir-
ing line and shot for trea-
son.” This twisted logic
was reported around the
world. It was even too
much for the Trump
campaign, if you can
imagine, and they dis-
avowed the comment. 

It was reported wide-
ly at the time that our
representative was in-
vestigated by the Secret
Service for calling for the
execution of a presiden-
tial candidate. In a recent
letter to the editor of this
paper he called this
“fake news”. However,
the Atlantic and others
quoted Nicole Mainor, a
spokeswoman for the
U.S. Secret Service as
saying “The U.S. Secret
Service is aware of this
matter and will conduct
the appropriate investi-
gation…” 

In 2015 WMUR re-
ported that our repre-
sentative defended the
president’s plan to ban
all Muslims from enter-
ing the U.S., comparing it
favorably to the intern-

I must close this by
thanking Rep. Al Bal-
dasaro for his service in
the Marines. Also, it
should be noted that his
work in the State House
has not been in without
accomplishment, partic-
ularly in the area of vet-
eran’s services. That
said, this veteran for one
thinks that he reflects
poorly on us and it is
long past time for Mr.
Baldasaro to be retired
by the voters. 

Bryan MacLaren
Londonderry
———————

Responding to Al
Baldasaro’s Letter 

To the editor,
Last week Mr. Bal-

dasaro submitted a let-
ter that attributed the
Phoenix VA Hospital
scandal that resulted in
44 deaths to the Obama
administration. It fur-
ther praised the Trump
Administration for the
passage of the Veterans
Accountability Act and
Whistleblowers Protec-
tion Act and finally
praised an increase in
Veterans Affairs funding.

Let’s take them in
turn.  The Phoenix scan-
dal was about hospital
management claiming
they were making great
progress in reducing
patient wait times. They
wanted the bonuses that
the VA was paying for
improved performance.
The result was false
information going to the
Obama Administration.
Please note the Obama
Administration took im-
mediate action to deter-
mine if the problem was
wide spread and to
determine the root caus-
es of the problem. They
took corrective action
and worked with Con-
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ment of Japanese civil-
ians in the U.S. during
World War II. Naturally,
His comments drew harsh
criticism from Republi-
cans and Democrats alike.

Here is a headline in
Salon in 2016. “Torture
does not work”: General
humiliates bumbling
N.H. Republican on CNN
for blindly supporting
Trump’s “toxic” torture
stance. Look it up, the
video is uncomfortable
to watch. While you are
at it you can also look up
his sexist remarks on
breast feeding.

In 2010 WMUR and
others reported that
during a hearing on a
proposal to repeal same-
sex marriage which he
sponsored, he said “So
we sold each kid to a
homosexual couple that’s
not married for $10,000,”.
To his credit, he did walk
this nonsense back a bit
by explaining that it was
a poor choice of words.
However, he later was
quoted as saying that
same sex marriage was
“not normal” and that
“Baldasaro also said al-
lowing same-sex mar-
riage would open the
door to other forms of
marriage, rhetorically
asking if the state would
be discriminating against
incestuous couples or
Muslims who would want
three or four wives.”

In a debate in 2010
about the repeal of the
same sex marriage bill the
Keene Sentinel reported
your representative said
“When it comes to civil
rights, a live person can’t
change the color of their
skin, but a homosexual
can change their sexual
preference at any time,”.
Naturally, he later op-
posed a bill to outlaw the
odious and largely dis-
credited practice of “con-
version therapy”.

Editorial
It’s hot outside now. We’re experi-

encing our first extreme heat stretch
of the summer. Expected temperatures
will be in the 90s over the next few
days, add humidity and it feels like 100
degrees. Sending air conditioning into
over drive and those without it looking
for shade.

Time to remind everyone to take
proper precautions to protect them-
selves, their families, the elderly and
pets from the hot weather. These
extreme heat conditions could lead to
heat exhaustion, or worse, heat stroke.
Here are some tips from the American
Red Cross that may help: 

• Never leave children or pets in
your vehicle.

• Stay hydrated drinking plenty of
fluids. Avoid drinks with caffeine or
alcohol.

• Wear loose-fitting, lightweight,
light-colored clothing.

• Continue to wear cloth face cov-
erings in public. 

• Slow down, stay indoors. Avoid
strenuous exercise during the hottest
part of the day.

• Take frequent breaks if working
outdoors.

• Check on family, friends and
neighbors who do not have air condi-
tioning, who spend much of their time
alone or who are more likely to be
affected by the heat.

Excessive heat can lead to:
Heat Cramps; signs are cramps in

legs or abdomen - Move to a cooler
place, rest, lightly stretch the affected
muscles, and replenish fluids.

Heat Exhaustion; signs are cool,
moist, pale or flushed skin, heavy
sweating, headache, nausea, dizziness,
weakness and exhaustion - Move to a

cooler place, remove or loosen tight
clothing and apply cool, wet cloths or
towels to skin.

Heat Stroke; signs are hot red skin
that may be dry or moist; changes in
consciousness, vomiting and high
body temperature – Slowly drink small
amounts of cool water - If signs get
worst, call 9-1-1.

Signs of heat stroke in your pet
according to akcchf.org: 

• Heavy panting and unable to calm
down, even when lying down.

• Brick red gum color
• Fast pulse rate
• Unable to get up.
If you suspect your pet has heat

stroke, take their temperature. If the
temperature is above 105 degrees, cool
the animal down with water. Stop cool-
ing the animal when the temperature
reaches 103 degrees. Bring your pet to
a veterinarian.

One last warning for those who
want to cool off in the water - Use
places designated for that purpose. It’s
challenging to find water recreation
this year with fewer pools in operation
and crowd limits on places that are
open due to Covid 19. Avoid places off
the beaten path, they can be danger-
ous for swimmers. If something goes
wrong, there’s no one nearby to help.
Just be smart.

Remember, in a few months we’ll
be talking about how much we miss
these days. Summer is normally a time
of fun in the great outdoors and there
should be plenty of opportunities for
that once these dangerous tempera-
tures subside. Until then you should
take the proper precautions to avoid
the summer danger zone of extreme
heat conditions.

Bringing on the Summer Heat

continued on page 5
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gress to pass supporting
legislation. The White
House expanded the VA’s
power to discipline em-
ployees, boosted funding
for staff and infrastruc-
ture, and allowed access
to government-subsidiz-
ed private care.  

Second, the passage
of the Veterans Account-
ability Act and Whistle-
blowers Protection Act.
Sponsored by Senator
Rubio with Senator Jean-
ne Shaheen as a cospon-
sor. It established a sep-
arate VA office to deal
with all matters of the
Department relating to
accountability, including
accountability of em-
ployees of the Depart-
ment, and retaliation
against whistleblowers. 

How effective was
the Trump Administra-
tion’s implementation of
the new law. The VA
Office of the Inspector
General’s report “Fail-
ures Implementing the
VA Accountability and
Whistleblower Protec-
tion Act of 2017. It fo-
cused on the new office’s
operations from June
2017 - Dec. 2018. As the
Inspector General testi-
fied “This report high-

lights significant failings
by OAWP’s former lead-
ers that have had a chill-
ing effect on complain-
ants still being felt today.
These failings include
the lack of relevant poli-
cies and procedures,
fundamental misunder-
standings of investiga-
tive scope, not holding
individuals accountable,
and inadequate protec-
tions for whistleblow-
ers”. This is the new
office responsible for
employee accountability
and protecting whistle-
blowers. The Inspector
General went on “VA em-
ployees who identify seri-
ous misconduct must feel
protected when coming for-
ward with complaints.
They are essential to help-
ing VA spot and address
significant problems
that may otherwise go
undetected and persist,
which could increase
veterans’ risk of harm. “

Third, Mr. Baldasaro
cited an increase in VA
funding as a major ac-
complishment. It is an
accomplishment that
must be shared with the
Democrats in the House.
The House also past the
Post 9/11 GI Bill which
restored the promise of
a full, four-year scholar-
ships for Iraq and Afg-

hanistan veterans, their
spouses and children;
expanded homeowner-
ship and refinancing op-
tions; combatted chron-
ic homelessness; provid-
ed tax credits for busi-
nesses that hire veter-
ans; quadrupled the re-
imbursement for veter-
ans traveling to receive
care; and extended ben-
efits and services for
caregivers, spouses and
dependents.

Finally, the latest De-
partment of Veterans
Affairs COVID 19 Nation-
al Summary shows
26,651 cumulative veter-
an cases with an addi-
tional 457 employee
cases, 1,014 known inpa-
tient deaths (employee
not separated out in the
other 913 known deaths).
They were not Democ-
rats or Republicans.
They were Americans
who answered the call.

James Green 
Londonderry
–––––––––––––––

Just wondering.

To the editor
I recently read an

interesting article re-
garding back memories
of the polio epidemic
during the 1940’s and
1950’s.

It stated more then
15,000 of young children
were paralyzed each
year during those peak
years. It became one of
the most feared diseases
in the U.S. That was a
period of ten or more
years, which relates to
150,000, or more of our
youths suffering paraly-
sis for lifetime. Yet now
here’s although conta-
gious, was there any
mention of the closing of
schools, restaurants,
businesses, sports etc.

Some might say it
was the signs of the
times as compared to
today’s instant fear

news on a daily basis via
TV. Try to imagine if
15,000 of our youths
we’re affected this year
in such a manner what
the daily hew and cry
would be.

I keep wondering if
this current virus which
rarely effects the young
or usually of short dura-
tion then why are they
being deprived the free-
dom of socializing, out-
door activity, so neces-
sary in the growing
years along with needed
schooling. Theses past
months has been ex-
tremely stressful to
many children and par-

ents as well, which
hopefully will not lead to
child abuse in some
instances. 

The passing on of the
virus by children is
questionable, as aware-
ness of the needs of
hand washing and other
protective requirements
has been well ingrained.
One has to be con-
cerned what the end
result will be of the quar-
antine of our children,
and the burden placed
on all parents in the
months to come.

Just wondering
Jerry Page
Londonderry

Letters
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Customized Financing Options Available

14 Clement Rd., Hudson NH

www.betterlivingnh.com

(603) 889-0098

Winner of 2019

National Sunroom Association 

Design Awards

• SUNROOMS
• ENCLOSED PORCHES

• AWNINGS

We’re Offering Free 
No Contact Estimates!

Enjoy the 
Outdoors!

Create a unique
living space and

leave the sun, rain, 
wind and bugs outside!

- 360 Video Tours/Professional Photographer/Drone
- Personal website for your listing with video
- Coming Soon Advertising - Home Staging
- Lender sponsored Broker & Public Open Houses
- Top of the line Real Estate Magazine Ads

Keating & Co. offers a boutique style to Real Estate, offering our
clients the utmost in professional and custom marketing with:

We look forward to working with & fulfilling your Real Estate Needs.

office 800-450-7784
Cell 603-785-3907
264 S. River Rd., Bedford
Tara.keating@beangroup.com

The Leadership Lon-
donderry program
is accepting appli-

cations for its town and
school government in-
formational training pro-
gram. 

Sessions will begin in
September 2020. The
program will run from
September to May.

Participants are ex-

pected to attend each
month’s session, which
will be held on the sec-
ond Thursday of the
month from 4 p.m. to
7:30 p.m. at the Town
Hall and other locations
around Londonderry.
Dinner is provided. 

The program is open
to any Londonderry res-
ident interested in town

government. Applica-
tions may be found
online and should be
submitted by August 15. 

There is a $50 pro-
gram fee. For more infor-
mation, contact Polly-
ann Winslow at 858-6696
or Lisa Drabik by email
( ldrabik@londonder-
rynh.org).

◆ ◆

Leadership Londonderry 
2020-21 Seeks Applicants
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Stone Yard 
––––– stoneyard.net –––––
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Paving Bricks & Retaining Walls
Decorative Landscape Stone Many Colors

LOAM - BARK MULCH - SAND - CRUSHED STONE - GRAVEL

• River Stone
• Natural Round Stone
• Red Stone
• White Marble
• Black & Green Stone
• Yellow Round Stone
• Multi-Tan Natural Stone
• Granite Stone & More
• Base Pack & Sand
• Crushed Stone

• Cobblestones
• Granite Steps
• Granite Mailbox Post
• Granite Lamp Post
• Feildstone, Wall Stone
• Flagstone (many types)

• Veneer Stone (many types)

• Boulders (many types)

• Fire Pits & Kitchens
• Brick, Blocks, Cement

Huge Hardscape & Stone Supplier

(603) 898-5001 • 37 Lowell Rd., Rte. 38, Salem, NH
OPEN 6 DAYS • We Deliver  • Low Rates 

Mon.-Fri. 8 a.m. - 4:30 p.m., Sat. 8 a.m. - 3 p.m.

WHOLESALE TO THE PUBLIC

1 ROCKINGHAM ROAD
RT. 28, LONDONDERRY, NH 03053

TEL: 603-432-5245 • FAX: 603-432-0191
WWW.BROTHERSAUTOBODYNH.COM

Lifetime warranty on all repairs
We meet by accident - 

crash in for quality repairs
Family owned & operated for 38 years

It’s YOUR car, 
YOUR choice of repair shops.

SPECIALIZING IN COLLISION REPAIR

Betty Jane Murphy
Betty Jane Murphy, 74, of Lowell,

MA, passed away Saturday, July 11,
2020, in Town and County Health
Care Center, Lowell, MA. She was
born in Cambridge, MA on July 11,
1946, a daughter of Vincent and
Emma (Mower) Grieco. She worked

as a radiologist assistant for over 20 years at Lahey
Clinic in Burlington, MA. Betty has been a caregiv-
er throughout most of her life, caring for her moth-
er from a young age and continuing on into the
field of healthcare. Even after surviving a stroke in
2007, her compassionate nature never wavered.
Betty was always helpful around the facility in
which she lived, acquiring several volunteer
awards. She always did all she could to make sure
those around her were happy and content. Her
sense of humor saw her through life’s tough chal-
lenges. Betty surely had a fighting spirit. She
recently faced medical difficulties most wouldn’t
have survived and handled it with her signature
stubbornness. Betty’s sweet smile brightened
everyone’s day, her laugh often contagious. She
will surely be missed by many.

Betty was immensely proud of her three chil-
dren and four grandchildren. She is survived by
her son Robert James Murphy, his wife Colleen,
and their two children Sarah and Sean Murphy;
daughter, Cheryl (Murphy) Grant, her husband
Corey, and their children, Jason and Katelyn Grant.
Betty is predeceased by her son, Michael P. Mur-
phy. Betty is also survived by her only sister,
Judith (Grieco) Neill, and her husband Alvin; three
nieces, Susan (Neill) Lynch, Karen (Neill) Hoppe
and Cindy (Neill) Tulimieri; nephew, David Neill,
and several grandnieces and grandnephews. 

Following cremation, the burial/graveside serv-
ice will be held Friday, July 24, at 11 a.m. in Pills-
bury Cemetery, Hovey Rd., Londonderry, NH. In
lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be
made to the American Stroke Association, PO Box
417005 Boston, MA 02241-7005. The Peabody
Funeral Homes & Crematorium is assisting the fam-
ily with arrangements. To send a condolence or for
more information, please visit, www.peabodyfuner-
alhome.com.

OBITUARY

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Londonderry
High School’s 2020
Graduating Class

will finally be able to
enjoy their parting activ-
ities after having their
final year at school
turned upside down due
to the COVID-19 Pan-
demic.

The school district
has planned out a num-
ber of activities between
Monday, July 27 and Fri-
day, July 31. The Senior
Social will take place on
Monday, the Graduation
on Wednesday, and the
Senior Prom will be on
Friday.

Senior Social
The Senior Social will

take place on Monday,
July 27th from 5 to 8:30
p.m. with a rain date of
Tuesday, July 28. The
event will take place at
the Londonderry High
School’s sports complex
behind the plateau. It is
a free event, for London-
derry High School
Seniors only.  There will
be outdoor activities, a
boxed dinner and a D.J.  

Students are asked to

park in the main lot and
enter through main lot
at 5 p.m. and exit from
the plateau and across
the front of the school.
The entrance and exit
will have barriers to
block any cars from
going behind the School.

Social distancing is
readily available due to
the amount of outdoor
space at LHS. 

There will be many-
hand sanitizer stations
throughout the area.  

Dining Services will
be offering box lunches.
Only 10 students at a
time will be picking up
their box lunches with
masks on and six-feet
social distancing proto-
cols will be in place. 

Students will have
the opportunity to bring
their own chair or blan-
ket. 

This will be an event
for Londonderry High
School seniors only. 

The DJ will be set up
outdoors. 

A single entrance will
be used (main lot) and a
single exit will be used
(plateau). 

A Police Detail was

hired for the event. One
at entrance and exits
areas and others will be
stationed throughout
the area. 

All guests will be
required to bring and
wear a mask when social
distancing is not possi-
ble

Activities include:
D.J.; BBQ; Corn Hole;
Wiffeball; Ladder Ball;
Speedminton; Football;
Soccer; Frisbee; Bocce;
Can Jam; Spike Ball; and
Kickball.

Senior Prom
On Friday, July 31,

the LHS Senior Prom will
take place at Castleton
Banquet and Conference
Center in Windham,
from 6 to 10 p.m. This
event will be for London-
derry High School stu-
dents only. Seniors will
not be allowed to bring a
guest outside of the
school district due to
safety protocols. 

The inside dance
floor at the Castleton
will not be used, instead
a 60x30’ outdoor dance
floor will be set up.

This dance floor will
be covered by a 60x30’
framed tent and will
include two chandeliers
and bistro lights

The tent will not

include siding so it will
be an open-air event

Students will be
required to wear a mask
during their time on the
dance floor. Dancing will
also be available on the
outdoor patios and the
outdoor terraces in
order to promote social
distancing.

The Safety Protocols
for the event are as fol-
lows:

• Indoor capacity will
align with current guide-
lines at the time of prom.

• Buffet-style service
with masks worn by
guests and employees,
food will be served by
employees, while social
distancing is maintained
within the service line.

• Outdoor space at
Castleton will be utilized
to promote as many
open air opportunities
as possible.

• Tables will be seated
six people to a table, with
enough tables to accom-
modate our guests.

• This will be an
event for current Lon-
donderry High School
students only, there will
be no students from
other towns allowed.

• DJ will be set up
outdoors.

• Prom will end at 10

p.m. in order to adhere
to the noise ordinance of
Windham.

• There will be hand
sanitizer stations
throughout the space
indoors and outdoors.

• Restrooms will be

Class of 2020 Prom and Senior Social Outdoor Plans
monitored and routinely
cleaned by employees
every two hours.

• All guests will be
required to bring and
wear a mask when social
distancing is not possi-
ble.
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LET OUR FAMILY CARE FOR YOURS

Dr Alyssa Ebright DMD    
Dr Trevor Smart DMD   

Always Accepting New Patients
77 Gilcreast Road, Unit 1004, Londonderry 

603-434-8800 • Londonderrydentist.com
ebrightsmartdental@gmail.com 

I'VE FALLING BEHIND IN MY MORTGAGE PAYMENTS. WHAT CAN I DO?
I'M BEING HOUNDED BY COLLECTION AGENCIES. WHAT CAN I DO?
Call us today to go over strategies

for Bankruptcy. Don't face this alone.

Parnell, Michels & McKay 
Attorneys at Law • 603-434-6331

Over 35 years of experience in assisting clients deal 
with financial problems including Bankruptcy.  

We are a debt relief agency. We help people file for bankruptcy relief under the Bankruptcy Code

number houses to water
lawns on even calendar
days and odd number
houses on odd days, as
well as banning all
watering between 8 a.m.
and 8 p.m., explained
Drabik. 

The Council chose
not to impose residen-
tial lawn watering re-
strictions under the cur-
rent ordinance, despite
the current drought con-
ditions. Councilor Tom
Dolan encourages citi-
zens to use “common
sense” and act responsi-
bly with water use.

State laws have
recently changed to
allow municipal govern-
ments to control com-
mercial lawn watering,
in additional to residen-
tial in the event of a

drought, according
Assistant Town Manager
Drabik. 

The new policy, Ordi-
nance 2020-03, would set
a three-level restriction
system for the town to
utilize in the event of a
drought with the highest
level banning all outdoor
lawn watering for com-
mercial and residential
properties. The ordi-
nance allows the Council
to exempt specific busi-
nesses, like golf courses
or fields, from watering
restrictions.  The Coun-
cil chose to waive the
first reading of the Ordi-
nance. 

Councilor Tom Dolan
suggested that rather
that local town govern-
ment getting invovled in
restricting water use,
he’d rather appeal to
residents to conserve. 

The rest of the board
seemed to concur with

Dolan to not impose a
water ban.

The updated ordi-
nances will be officially
voted on during the next
Town Council meeting in
August. 

The Council also
briefly discussed the
status of a Free Dump
Day, suggested by Town
Councilor Deb Paul a
number of weeks ago.
The hope by Paul was
that the funding for the
day would come
through the CARE Act. 

There is more re-
search required to
determine if the event
would be eligible for
that funding, said Justin
Campo, the town’s
Financial Director. The
town will continue to
pursue the event
through federal funding
and the Council will dis-
cuss it again in the
future. 

◆ ◆

Water
Continued from page 1

ratio and help finalize
details of the guidelines,
said Black. 

The necessity for
providing families op-
tions for the upcoming
school year was evident,
said Assistant Superin-
tendent Black during the
presentation to the
School Board. He
explained that families
that not comfortable
with their child partici-
pating in in-person edu-
cation can choose to
enroll in remote learn-
ing. 

Kim Carpinone, Dir-
ector of Pupil Services
clarified that the Special
Education Department I

actively participating in
the planning process to
ensure that all policies
are inclusive. In the case
of partial or entire
remote learning, special
education students will
have the flexibility to
receive services in per-
son, according to
Carpinone. 

According Assistant
Superintendent Black,
the School District will
work to “create a posi-
tive culture” around
physical distance, face
masks, and prioritizing
safety at school.  It is
recommended that the
School District provide
face masks and shields
for staff and students,

Black said. Classrooms
will be set up for three
to six feet of physical
distancing to lower the
risk of infection, Black
explained. 

There will also be a
focus of structuring the
school day to include
handwashing routines
that follow Center for
Disease Control guide-
lines, Carpinone said.
Areas and materials that
are considered “high
tough” will be disinfec-
ted between each group
of students, according
to Carpinone. Hand sani-
tizer has been acquired
by the school and is
ready to be distributed
to classrooms, she con-
tinued. 

Students and staff
will be required to self-

School Opening
Continued from page 1

screen for symptoms of
COVID-19, according to
the presentation. The
School District is not
planning to require daily
temperature checks for
students or staff, which
aligns with New Hamp-
shire State guidelines
and recommendations
from Massachusetts,
said Carpinone. 

All schools in the dis-
trict will limit the mixing
of students throughout
the day. Assistant Super-
intendent Black ex-
plained that students at
the elementary level will
remain in one classroom
throughout the day. Mid-
dle school will transition
to block scheduling and
will not be using lockers
to limit contact between
students. High school is
the most difficult to
accommodate the mix-
ing of students, said
Black. 

It was established
that high school classes
that involve a high level
of student movement
and high tough materi-
als, like woodshop or art
subjects, cleaning sup-
plies will be provided to
teachers and physical
distancing will be
observed, said Superin-
tendent Laliberte. Face
shields are also being
considered for the high-
er movement class-
rooms. 

Specific plans for
band and chorus are
being created, said
Superintendent Lalib-

erte. The District is con-
sidering options such as
outdoor space or larger
common spaces for
music classes to accom-
modate physical dis-
tancing.  

Assistant Superinten-
dent Black outlined the
details of Remote Learn-
ing 2.0. Feedback sug-
gested office hours
would be helpful and it
is being considered for
the upcoming year, said
Black. Teachers will uti-
lize both live online
learning with the entire
class and small groups,
as well as prerecorded
lessons. 

Feedback from fami-
lies indicated that fami-
lies were concerned
with providing special-
ized subject like art or
music during remote
learning in the spring.
This will be taken into
consideration going to
remote learning in the
fall and will be an area of
focus, said Assistant
Superintendent Black.
Ultimately, the number
of students participating
in remote learning will
lead to a more specific
plan and details about
specialized subjects,
according to the presen-
tation.

The presentation
also provided guidelines
for dining in schools.
Outdoor space will be
utilized to limit students
in the cafeteria and
physical distancing will
be enforced in lines. Din-

ing services will provide
more prepackaged
options and will offer
less options overall,
according to the presen-
tation. Students enrolled
in remote instruction
will continue to be
offered meal delivery. 

All students and driv-
ers will be required to
wear makes on school
buses. Drivers will sani-
tize busses before and
after each run. Buses
will open windows and
utilize roof vents for
increased ventilation.
Carpinone clarified that
specialized transporta-
tion will be separated
into two routes to
accommodate physical
distancing on smaller
busses. 

There are several
known budgetary in-
creases for reopening.
The known increases are
estimated to be $65,000
for summer learning,
$73,000 for facemasks,
$30,000 for hand sanitiz-
er stations, and $5,000
for each tent for outdoor
learning or dining. There
are potential federal
grants for aid including
the CARES Grant and the
FEMA Grant.

The Londonderry
School District is hold-
ing a public workshop
for the community to
share comments on the
reopening plan on July
21, at 7 p.m. at the Lon-
donderry High School
cafeteria. 
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Experience The Grand Difference

––––– www.NHGrandRoofs.com –––––

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

ü Professional
ü Honest
ü Reliable
ü Certified Installers
ü Extended Warranty
ü Environmentally Responsible

We recycle your old shingles
ü Fully Insured
ü Residential & Commercial

$500 OFF
Complete Roof Installation

Mention Nutfield News • Expires November 30, 2020

The Residences at MacGregor Cut
– NEW CONSTRUCTION –

1 and 2 Bedroom Apartment Homes for Lease

Call 603-490-1324 or visit 
www.aviseproperties.com/macgregor

Residences are finished with
cherry cabinets, granite counter
tops and stainless appliances,
included a dishwasher,
microwave, range, fridge and 
in unit washer/dryer. 

Also included is free access to:
• Community Room
• Swimming Pool
• Fitness Center
• Party Room

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

During the Tuesday
evening, July 14
remote meeting of

the Londonderry Con-
servation Commission, a
good section of the
meeting had to do with
how to handle issues
involving encroachment
of wetlands in town.

Member Mike Noone
told fellow commission-
ers that he was working
from a document created
about four or five years
ago, and he had gone
over with town staff and
Conservation Ranger
Glenn Aprile on setting
up a point person to con-
tact either Code enforce-
ment or Aprile when
people believe a proper-
ty owner is encroaching
on wetlands.

The commission was
hoping to update the

plan, and get a draft
back to the Town Solici-
tor Mike Malaguti for his
approval.

Much of the discus-
sion involved updating
who would be notified
when an encroachment
violation had occurred
by a property owner. 

Member Mike Speltz
had an issue with the
distinction between who
would be enforcing
encroachment on the
Conservation Overlay
District versus
encroachment on town-
owned land. 

He added that if it on
town-owned land, the
Conservation Commis-
sion would be the ones
to intervene, but the
Overlay District land
would need to be han-
dled by the town Code
Enforcement officer.

After some discus-

sion, Speltz mentioned
that he thought all
encroachment matters
should probably be fil-
tered through Aprile,
adding that he realizes
Aprile’s position is only
part-time, and that since
he has been in the posi-
tion, a lot of issues have
cropped up.

Chairperson Marge
Badois responded that
she thought the point of
contact should be
through the town, since
Aprile would have no
way of knowing what
boundaries may or may
not have been broken
when it comes to plans
approved by boards in
town.

Aprile then added
that the point of contact
should be one member
of the Conservation
Commission such as
Badois, and then he

would notify the town if
it were a code enforce-
ment issue.

Also at the meeting,
Chairperson Marge
Badois informed the
board that she had been
in touch with Ever-
source on using the area
that had been cleared
near the Musquash Con-
servation Area entrance
on Hickory Hill Drive for
parking. She said that
Eversource was not
interested in doing any-
thing in that area, saying
that it would open up lia-
bility and possible shock
to those who may park
under the power lines.
There would also be an
issue with getting equip-
ment in and out of the
area.

Later on the same
subject, Glenn Aprile
mentioned that the tem-
porary ‘No Parking’
signs had been removed
along that road and a
number of permanent
signs were installed
toward the Musquash
entrance to keep hikers
from disrupting the flow
to the residents who live
on that road.

Earlier in the meeting
the Commission voted
to allow plans to move
forward on a lot line
adjustment on the Har-
vey Road property
owned by the estate of
Richard Innie LLA with
two additions. One addi-

tion to their approval
was that the Flood Haz-
ard note on the plans be
corrected. The other
was to designate that no
further development
occur on the property
without wetland map-
ping taking place.

Also at the meeting,

Conservation Commission Discusses Wetlands Encroachment 

member Deb Lievens
shared with the commis-
sion that after paying
over $14,000 in Land Use
Change Taxes, and
$37,500 on the Conser-
vation Ranger, the Con-
servation Commission
Fund balance was at just
over $1,479,000. 

Temporary ‘No Parking’ signs were replaced with
permanent ones along the end of Hickory Hill

Drive recently. Photo by Chris Paul
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BRAND NEW SPECIALS

4 Orchard View Dr., Unit 6, Londonderry

Hours: 
MONDAY - SATURDAY
8 a.m. - 6 p.m.
SUNDAY
8 a.m. - 3 p.m., 

Indoor/Outdoor Seating 
and Delivery

On Monday, July 20,
Governor Chris Sununu
signed HB 705, enacting
key measures to combat
sexual violence in New
Hampshire incuding the
Every Voice Bill, the first
piece of legislation in New
Hampshire history that is
aimed specifically at
curbing rape and sexual
assault on college cam-
puses. Previously, despite
evidence that more than 1
in 10 college students in
New Hampshire experi-
ence sexual assault, New
Hampshire was one of
thirty states with no laws
in place addressing cam-
pus sexual violence. Now,
New Hampshire has
enacted one of the most
comprehensive bills
addressing campus sexu-
al violence of any state in
the country.

The Every Voice Bill,
originally filed as SB 679,
is unique in that it was
authored by students
and survivors of sexual
violence, in collabora-
tion with lead sponsor
Martha Hennessey and
the New Hampshire
Coalition Against
Domestic and Sexual
Violence.

“I joined Every Voice
because I saw the impact
of sexual violence on my
friends and on my com-
munity, and I felt power-
less,” said Every Voice
New Hampshire Co-Chair
and Dartmouth student
Sophia Miller. “Now, stu-
dents and survivors
have written legislation

that will make campuses
safer for generations to
come. To every student
that feels voiceless, I
want to tell you: your
voice matters. When stu-
dents stand together, we
can achieve real, mean-
ingful change.”

“For decades, sur-
vivors of sexual violence
have been ignored,
silenced, and erased,”
said John Gabrieli, Exec-
utive Director of the
Every Voice Coalition.
“Now, students and sur-
vivors have risen up and
written their own civil
rights into law. In pass-
ing HB 705, New Hamp-
shire’s message today to
survivors of campus-
based sexual violence is
clear: We hear you. We
believe you. We support
you. And we will do what
it takes to make sure
that every voice is
heard.”

In addition to draft-
ing the legislation, mem-
bers of the Every Voice
Coalition in New Hamp-
shire led advocacy
efforts in support of its
passage. Students and
alumni from Dartmouth
College, the University
of New Hampshire,
Keene State College, and
schools across New
Hampshire contributed
to drafting the legisla-
tion, and made hun-
dreds of phone calls to
legislators from both
parties to urge for the
bill’s passage.

“The Every Voice Bill,

which will make our
state a national leader in
the fight to end campus
sexual assault, comes
from student grassroots
organizing and advocacy
across New Hampshire,”
said lead sponsor Sena-
tor Martha Hennessey. “I
am proud to have filed
this legislation on behalf
of students and sur-
vivors in our state, and
grateful to all of those
who have worked for its
passage.”

“I’m very pleased to
see this important bill
become law, which
empowers survivors of
sexual assault with the
protections and rights
they need and deserve.
This new law is a testa-
ment to the determined
efforts of students, sur-
vivors and advocates
throughout our state,”
said U.S. Senator Jeanne
Shaheen. “Our laws
must support survivors
of sexual assault, which
remains one of the most
underreported crimes,
particularly on college
campuses. I appreciate
Senator Hennessey’s
tireless work to get this
legislation through the
state legislature and am
proud that New Hamp-
shire is the first state to
respond to the misguid-
ed Title IX changes.”

The Every Voice Bill
will enact comprehen-
sive measures to combat
sexual violence and sup-
port survivors on New
Hampshire’s college

Governor Chris Sununu Signs HB 1240 and HB 705 Into Law

campuses. Specifically,
the legislation will
ensure:

1. Free access to
medical and legal sup-
port services

2. Anti-retaliation
protections for report-
ing parties

3. Confidential advis-
ing services that clarify
survivors’ rights &
options

4. Transparent data
on sexual violence

5. Universal, evi-
dence-based prevention
and response training

“We are grateful for
the tireless efforts of
Every Voice in helping to
amplify the voices of
survivors and student
allies across New Hamp-
shire,” said Amanda
Grady Sexton, Director
of Public Affairs for the
NH Coalition Against

Domestic and Sexual
Violence. “With their
leadership, New Hamp-
shire has enacted a com-
prehensive bill that will
dramatically improve
the safety of students on
campuses throughout
the state.”

National Context
For decades, stu-

dents have been advo-
cating for basic rights,
protections, and sup-
port in regards to sexual
violence in higher edu-
cation environments.
Deemed a “silent epi-
demic” by the American
Medical Association,
sexual violence in higher
education is a longstand-
ing and insidious issue
impacting 1 in 10 stu-
dents and dispropor-
tionately impacting mar-
ginalized identities and
vulnerable populations.

In May, U.S. Secretary
of Education Betsy
DeVos released her new
Title IX regulations. New
Hampshire is the first
state to respond to these
guidelines by strength-
ening state-level support
and protections and set-
ting a new bar for the
rest of the country to fol-
low.

Every Voice bills
have also been filed in
four other states: Massa-
chusetts, Connecticut,
Hawaii, and Illinois. The
Coalition is set to file
new bills this upcoming
session in Maine, Neva-
da, New Mexico, and Vir-
ginia. Every Voice
believes that students,
no matter where they
study, should have
access to basic protec-
tions against sexual vio-
lence. 

Senator Jeb Bradley, Representative Katherine Prudhomme O’Brien, 
Governor Chris Sununu, Ana Goble, and Pamela Keilig (New Hampshire

Coalition Against Domestic & Sexual Violence)

PLUMBING AND WELL PUMP SERVICES CO. LLC

–– 603-548-7371 –– 

Now Offering PFOA
Test & System

Call Mainline Plumbing

With all the talk of PFOA’s 
Why not get your water tested?
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603-421-9931 • www.Bellmorestransportation.com
Reservations@Bellmorestransportation.com

• Over 30 years of service
• Family owned & operated
• 24/7 service, Low Rates
• Friendly driver's & staff

• Local transportation, airport
service & package delivery

• Fleet of SUV's, Sedans, 
Limousines & Large Vans

– Bellmores Transportation –

PERSONAL INJURY LAW
You don’t have to go to Boston or Manchester to get the best lawyer

MILLIONS RECOVERED FOR CLIENTS
Auto Accidents, Drunk Driving Victims, Medical & Pharmacy Mistakes, Construction

Accidents, Motorcycle Injuries, Aviation Accidents, Other Accidents and Injuries

4 Birch St. 
Derry, NH

(603) 437-2643

89 Main St. 
North Andover, MA

(978) 691-5453

Law Offices of
Andrew D. Myers

www.attorney-myers.com

SUBMISSION
ANDREW D. MYERS————–––––————–◆

Common sense and
experience tell us
you yield to traffic

already in the rotary,
wait for a safe opening
and then proceed. Sim-
ple, right? It’s not a
game of chicken.  

Unfortunately rot-
aries provoke heated
controversy.  Some say
no it’s every other driv-
er.  Um, no, that’s 4-way
stops.  Others seriously
claim they “were
taught” otherwise.  Still
others insist the rules
used to be different.  

No, the law for at
least the last 50 years
or so ordered drivers
approaching rotaries to
yield, and then enter
only when clear.  I’ll tell
you how I know that
below but first here’s
the actual law:

“The driver of a vehi-
cle approaching a yield
sign shall in obedience
to such shall slow down
to a speed reasonable
for the existing condi-
tions and shall yield the
right of way to any vehi-
cle in the intersection
or approaching on
another highway so

closely as to constitute
an immediate hazard
during the time such
driver is moving across
or within the intersec-
tion.”  

The above word for
word quote of NH RSA
265:30 begs two notes.
First the NH highway
department put up
yield signs at approach-
es to most if not all
rotaries.  The word
intersection in the stat-
ues includes by defini-
tion rotaries.

The law, under
“rules of the road”
places fault on those

who ignore it.  “If such a
driver is involved in a
collision with a vehicle
in the intersection after
driving past a yield sign
without yielding, such
collision shall be
deemed prima facie evi-
dence of his failure to
yield right of way.” 

By the way the rules
of the road also solidly
establish the concept
that a vehicle “passing
around a rotary traffic
island shall be driven
only to the right of such
island.”  Should be obvi-
ous I know, but there it
is under RSA 265:23

(III).
Only because many

readers work or have
family in Massachu-
setts, the rotary law
there provides a bit
more clarity.  The Com-
monwealth’s “Stan-
dards of Fault” spell out
situations in which
drivers face a presump-
tion of fault.  One of
them: “The Operator,
when merging onto a
highway, or into a
rotary, thereafter col-
lides with another vehi-
cle already on the high-
way, or in the rotary.”
211 CMR 74.04 (26).

◆ ◆

Many Motorists Do Not Nnow How to Drive in a Rotary
Drivers’ manuals in

both states explain the
above concepts.  At the
same time those from
out of state can be con-
fused.  I grew up in
Pennsylvania and visit-
ed family in New York
and the West Coast.  I
never saw a rotary until
I moved to New England
to go to college.  

My college room-
mate told me, “See that,
it’s a rotary.  Slow down
and yield!”   That’s
probably more clear
than the legislative ver-
biage.  I never forgot it.
Yes it’s been 50 years.

MELISSA BETH RUIZ
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

In an effort to keep
summer as relaxed as
possible, many state

parks have been staying
open for New Hampshire
residents to enjoy the
outdoor beauty unique
to the Granite State. 

Select campgrounds
have also remained
open for NH campers,
with some new operat-
ing guidance put in place
to ensure the safety of
campers and staff alike. 

New Hampshire State
Parks have also been
making plans for next
year’s camping season,
having announced the
return of their camping
lottery for selected
camping sites at Hamp-
ton Beach State Park on
July 15. 

Each year, NH State
Parks offers this lottery
as a chance for NH resi-
dents to experience the

most popular camping
areas in all of the State
Parks. 

Camping at Hampton
Beach State Park allows
patrons to experience
the fun of camping out
away from home while
taking in the sights,
sounds, and smells of
the ocean. The camp-
ground is an RV camp-
ground located at the
mouth of the Hampton
River. The grounds are
close to many attrac-
tions such as whale
watching, saltwater fish-
ing, and swimming. 

Lottery applications
include campsites 10
through 15 and campsites
21 through 28. There is a
non-refundable $5 appli-
cation fee per application.
While multiple applica-
tions are welcome, NH
State Parks chooses
applications at random
and any winning cus-
tomers will only win once. 

Lottery applications
will be accepted from
now until 8 p.m. on Octo-
ber 9. NH State Parks will
announce winners in
late October of 2020. 

Applications can be
submitted either by con-
tacting the Reserve
America call center at 1-
877-647-2757 or by visit-
ing newhampshirestat-
eparks.reserveamerica.c
om. Anyone intending to
submit more than one
application should visit
the Reserve America
link, as the call center
will only permit one
application per call. 

As many may have
anticipated, this sum-
mer’s New Hampshire
camping experience will
be different from years
past. For a full document
detailing NH State Parks’
new operating guidance,
visit the link provided at
nhstateparks.org/visit/c
ampgrounds. 

This year, campers
will be asked upon
check-in if anyone in the
camping party is not
feeling well or are expe-
riencing any COVID-19
symptoms. If anyone
should answer, “Yes,”
the entire party will be
asked to go home and a
full refund will be issued. 

Playgrounds and
pavilions will be closed
for this year’s camping
season. Boat rentals will
also not be available this
year, with the exception
of Franconia Notch State
Park. 

This year bathrooms
have been converted to
“family-style” facilities,
allowing one family
group to enter at a time.
Portable toilets have
been installed in certain
areas as needed. Show-
ers will also be limited
or closed depending on
location. 

Campers will be

asked to wear masks in
areas where it may be
difficult to maintain a
safe distance. Campers
and groups must try
their best to remain at
least six feet from oth-
ers, including park staff. 

Curbside retail will
be available at most
campgrounds should
campers find them-
selves in need of certain
supplies. 

Campers are encour-
aged to take responsibil-
ity for their own health
and safety by including
in their camping sup-
plies hand sanitizer,
cleaning products, and
disinfecting wipes. 

Any camping parties
with members coming in
from out of any of the
New England states
must sign a waiver
attesting that they have
quarantined for fourteen
days prior to their
arrival at the camp-

NH Campsite Lottery Now Open, 2020 Season Health Reminders
ground. 

There may be a few
additional steps to be
taken this year before
enjoying sleeping away
in the great outdoors
this year, but with a little
cooperation and under-
standing, determined
campers will still be able
to partake in their
favorite summer activi-
ties safely. 

Camping reserva-
tions can be made by
calling 1-877-nhparks (1-
877-647-2757), or by vis-
iting newhampshires-
tateparks.reserveameri-
ca.com. 

For more information
on New Hampshire State
Parks and COVID-19
safety requirements,
visit nhstateparks.org or
call the Division of Parks
and Recreation at (603)
271-3556. Questions or
concerns can also be
sent to nhparks@d-
ncr.nh.gov. 
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2FREE Junk Car
Removal!

We will pay up to $50000

for some cars and trucks.
Mon. – Sat. • 8 a.m. – 5 p.m. •  55 Hal l  Road Londonderry, NH

Karen A. Archer, Independent Licensed Agent of Londonderry

603-553-9040  
kaarcher@KarenArcherInsurance.com

Life / Health / Medicare 

Providing Insurance Solutions

Karen Archer Insurance, LLC
• Paving • Grading
• Gravel • Fill

72 Old Derry Rd., Hudson, NH 03051
603-882-0527 • www.tatebros.com

Hours: 
Mon. - Fri.:  8 a.m. - 5 p.m.

OVER 40 YEARS OF EXPERIENCE,
FULLY INSURED  •  SHORT TERM 

FINANCING AVAILABLE 

SEEKING TRUCK DRIVERS & LABORERS TO JOIN OUR TEAM! 

IF INTERESTED PLEASE CALL 603-882-0527

Truck Driver Applicants - must have a valid CDL
license. Responsibilities include hauling materials
to and from job sites throughout southern NH.

Laborer Applicants - Prior experience preferred, but willing
to train the right candidates. Responsibilities include pushing a
wheelbarrow of materials, raking and tamping asphalt.

Released by the Town of
Londonderry on July 20.

Effective today, the
Town of London-
derry is launching

an informational cam-
paign related to the ab-
sentee ballot application
process in light of
COVID-19 and two up-
coming elections: the
primary election (on
September 8, 2020) and
general election (on Nov.
3, 2020). Given the
COVID-19 crisis, the Gov-
ernor and Secretary of
State have announced
that any registered voter
in NH who is concerned
about exposure to
COVID-19 during the
election process may
vote via absentee ballot
in 2020. From the Secre-
tary of State’s website: 

Registering to vote
and voting in person at

2020 elections may pose
a health risk to some
due to the COVID-19
health emergency. You
may register and vote by
absentee (by mail) if: 

• You are ill due to
COVID-19, or caring for
someone with COVID-
19/symptoms; or 

• You are concerned
that registering or voting
in person will expose you
or others to COVID-19. 

The term “disability”
in the election law ex-
tends to these circum-
stances. Even if you do
not consider yourself a
person with disability in
other circumstances,
this term applies for reg-
istering to vote and vot-
ing in 2020. The opportu-
nity to register and vote
absentee due to disabili-
ty from COVID-19 will
apply in 2020, regardless
of the future develop-

ment of the public
health crisis. 

The Town of London-
derry encourages all resi-
dents who have concerns
about COVID-19 exposure
during the election pro-
cess to vote absentee. In
other words, “Don’t Wait
in Line at the Polls; Vote
Absentee Instead!” 

There are three easy
steps to vote by absen-
tee ballot: 

1. Ensure You Are A
Registered Voter 

If you are not already
a registered voter in Lon-
donderry, you must first
register to vote. You may
obtain a registration
form at the Clerks’ office
in Town Hall, or you may
request one via email
(ccampbell@londonder-
rynh.org) or via phone
(432-1100 x195). You
must return the voter
registration form to the

Town Clerk’s office, and
once it is approved by
the Supervisors of the
Checklist, you will be
added to the voter list in
Londonderry. 

(NOTE: If you request
an absentee ballot and
are not yet registered,
the clerk will provide or
send you both your
Absentee Ballot Applica-
tion and your absentee
voter registration forms
and instructions). 

2. Fill Out An Absen-
tee Ballot Application 

In order for a regis-
tered voter to vote by
absentee ballot, you must
fill out and submit an
absentee ballot applica-
tion. The Absentee Ballot
Application can be down-
loaded from the Secretary
of State’s homepage
(www.sos.nh.gov) by click-
ing on “Voting During the
COVID-19 State of Emer-
gency. You may also visit
the Clerk’s Office at Town
Hall to fill out an Absentee
Ballot Application, or you
may request one via email
(ccampbell@londonder-
rynh.org) or via phone
(432-1100 x195). 

If you would like to
vote via absentee ballot
in BOTH the primary
and general elections,
you must check both
boxes on the form. 

You should fill out

and turn in your absen-
tee ballot application as
soon as possible to
ensure timely process-
ing and receipt of your
actual absentee ballot.
You may return your
Application in one of
two ways: 

• In Person: The
deadline to return your
absentee ballot applica-
tion in person (to the
Clerks’ office) is 5 p.m.
the day before the elec-
tion. If you submit your
Application in person,
you will receive your
absentee ballot (and can
vote then via that ballot)
at the same time. 

• By Mail: If you mail
in your application, you
will receive your absen-
tee ballot via mail, so you
should allow ample time
for the mail process. 

3. Vote via Absentee
Ballot 

Once you receive and
complete your absentee
ballot, you may return it
in one of two ways: 

• Mail it via U.S. Mail 
• Deliver it to the

Clerk’s Office in Town
Hall or to the polls .

If you are returning
your completed absen-
tee ballot by US Mail, the
clerk must receive it by 5
p.m. on Election Day. To
increase the likelihood
the absentee ballot ar-

The Absentee Voting Process for Upcoming Elections
rives on time and assist
with an expected high
volume of absentee bal-
lots, we recommend
mailing it at least two
weeks before the elec-
tion. After 5 days, you
may check the Voter In-
formation lookup, Abs-
entee Ballot link, to see if
the Clerk has received
the ballot. Contact the
Clerk’s Office (432-1100)
if your ballot has not
been received. 

You may also deliver
it to the clerk’s office in-
person or by a delivery
agent until 5 p.m. on the
day before the election. A
delivery agent may deliv-
er it to the clerk at the
polling place until 5 p.m.
on election day. Family
members, nursing home
and elder care facility
administrators, and a
person assisting a voter
with a disability who
signs the absentee ballot
affidavit (limited to deliv-
ering ballots for 4 voters)
may be a delivery agent. 

You may direct any
questions regarding the
absentee voting process
to the Clerks’ Office at
432-1100 x195. 

We continue to urge
you to stay home to pre-
vent the spread of covid-
19. We will get through this
together; as always, lon-
donderry leads the way 

The Derry Police De-
partment is inves-
tigating a report of

a missing person. Aman-
da Grazewski was last
seen in Derry on March
17, 2020 where she was
staying with a friend on
Birch St. She reportedly
left that residence in the
early morning hours
without her purse, cell
phone or other belong-
ings and has not been
seen or heard from since.

Amanda has a history of
substance abuse. She is
known to frequent Nash-

◆ ◆

Derry Teenager Still Missing
ua, Salem, Manchester
and Hooksett, NH. Derry
police are seeking the
public’s help in locating
Amanda Grazewski. 

Amanda is described
as white female, 5’5”, 135
lbs, brown hair and hazel
eyes. She does not own or
have access to a vehicle. 

Anyone with informa-
tion on Amanda Graze-
wski or her whereabouts
is asked to contact Derry
Police at 603-432-6111.
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AROUNDTOWNAROUNDTOWNAROUNDTOWN
Around Town Policy: This section is meant to be used to announce free events to the communities. If
your group is receiving money for what they are publicizing, there will be a charge of $40/week per
paper. All Around Town/Calendar Items will be held to 100 words maximum. All free announcements in
the Around Town/Calendar section can run a maximum of three weeks. Deadline for submissions is
Monday at 5 p.m. Please send items to londonderrytimes@nutpub.net. 

Virtual Vacation Bible
School

Christian Fellowship
Baptist Church will pres-
ent Concrete and Cranes, a
virtual VBS on Facebook,
from Aug. 3, through Aug.
7, every morning at 10 a.m.
Children in Grades 4
through 7 are invited to
join the fun with Bible sto-
ries, Songs and Crafts.
There will be a socially dis-
tanced ice cream party on
Saturday, Aug. 8, at 10 a.m.
in the church parking lot.
(5 Rockingham Rd., Lon-
donderry). Register at
cfbc@cfbc-nh.net with
name, address, phone
number and age of child,
to receive materials need-
ed to follow the program-
ming. Find us at Christian
Fellowship Baptist Church
on Facebook.

Historical Society
Meeting

The Londonderry His-

derry Area opened to
everyone. Continental
Breakfast on July 26, at
Church of the Transfigura-
tion (DECOFT) from 9 -
9:30 a.m. Lunch on July 26
at St. Jude's Parish from
1:30 - 2:30 p.m. Dinner on
July 31 at First Parish
Church from 5 - 6 p.m.,
drive up to side door. Din-
ner on Aug. 9 at Church of
the Transfiguration (DEC-
OFT) from 5 - 5:30 p.m. Din-
ner on Aug. 15 at St Luke's
Church from 5 - 6 p.m. Din-
ner on Aug. 16 at Elijah's
Table (EHS) from 4:45 - 5:30
p.m. Continental Breakfast
on Aug. 22 at Church of the
Transfiguration (DECOFT)
from 9 - 9:30 a.m. Dinner on
Aug. 28 at First Parish
Church from 5 - 6 p.m.,
drive up to side door.
Lunch on Aug. 30 at St.
Jude's Parish from 1:30 -
2:30 p.m. Sonshine Soup
Kitchen - will be serving
drive-by to-go meals on
Tuesdays, Wednesdays,
and Thursdays 4:30 - 5:30
p.m. If you need food, call
437-2833, ext. 1, and leave
a message. Sonshine Soup
Kitchen will get back to
you to make an appoint-
ment for you to pick up
food outside of its build-
ing. 

Londonderry Republi-
can Summer BBQ

The Londonderry
Republican Committee will
be holding a summer fami-
ly BBQ on Thursday, July
23 from 6 - 8:30 p.m. at the
Londonderry Post 27 -
American Legion Hall, 6

torical Society will hold
their July meeting in per-
son at 6 p.m. on Tuesday,
July 21, in the Parmenter
Barn. Social distancing
guidelines will be respect-
ed and will open up all the
doors to allow for proper
airflow. It is strongly rec-
ommend to wear a mask if
you are able.

“UnCommon” Concerts
Londonderry's “Un-

Common” Concerts on the
Common Features Liz Lon-
gley Wednesday, July 22, at
7 p.m. Streaming Live on
Facebook and YouTube at
www.facebook.com/Con-
certsOnTheCommon/ and
www.youtube.com/user/L
ondonderryCulture/videos
/ For a complete schedule
and more details visit:
www.concertsonthecom-
mon.org/

Free Meals
Free July and August

Meals in Derry/London-

Sargent Rd., Londonderry.
Special guest speakers will
be our 2020 Republican
Candidates for Federal,
State, and Rockingham
County elected positions.
Come, meet, hear, and
decide who will get your
vote Sept. 8. You will have
an opportunity to pick up
signs of your favorite can-
didates and to donate to
their campaign to ensure
they are elected. The sug-
gested donation is $15 per
person, $25 per couple,
and children 12 and under
eat free.  Bring the whole
family to enjoy an old fash-
ioned Patriotic Evening
with the Candidates. There
will be music, a raffle, great
speakers, and lots of ham-
burgers, hot dogs, salads,
and desserts.  A cash bar
will be provided for alco-
hol and soda. Please Pre-
register:  Liz Thomas at
eathomas@comcast.net or
call Liz at 603-437-6090. 

Voter Information
The Supervisors of the

Voter Checklist will meet
at the Town Clerk's Office
to correct the checklist
and register voters on:
Aug. 7 & 26, from 6 - 7:30
p.m. To register to vote,
one must provide: Proof
of Londonderry residen-
cy. Proof of citizenship
(passport, birth certifi-
cate, naturalization
papers.) Proof of age.
Photo ID. Applicants for
registration who possess
proof of identity, age, citi-
zenship, and domicile
should bring that proof
when they come to regis-
ter. Qualified applicants
who do not possess proof
or who do not bring proof
with them may register if
they sign an affidavit
attesting to their qualifica-
tions for identity, age,
domicile and citizenship.

Raising another's child? 
Upper Rooms Grand-

parent & caregiver sup-
port group is on Tuesdays

tact number, and a
trained professional will
return your call within
24 hours. If you are hav-
ing an emergency, please
call 911.

Presbyterian Church
The Walking Togeth-

er Group and the Walk
With Me Group will be
meeting together via
zoom 7 p.m. every Tues-
day, via computer or
telephone. This is a sup-
port group for anyone
who has lost a spouse, a
family member or a
friend. For information,
contact: 781-866-9976 or
jrkdias@aol.com 

St. Jude Food Pantry
St. Jude’s Food Pantry

Is open to all Londonder-
ry resident who maybe in
need. Call Kay at 434-1827
to make an appointment
to pickup your food from
the panty. “We are there
for the people and want to
help them.”

CART Transitions to
Essential Trips only 

In an effort to keep
drivers and the ridership
of CART safe and healthy
during the COVID-19 pan-
demic, CART will transi-
tion to essential only.
CART will communicate
with all passengers who
have current trips sched-
uled and make adjust-
ments where appropriate.
Essential travel will
include medically neces-
sary trips (dialysis, phar-
macy, etc.) as well as trips
to the grocery store.
CART will work with pas-
sengers to accommodate
the essential trips and will
work on timing to be as
flexible as possible.  Ser-
vice will remain available
to all towns, 5 days a
week. Any questions, con-
cerns or comments
should be directed to
mwhitten@mtabus.org or
phone CART at 603-792-
5151. CART looks forward
to restoring regular serv-
ice levels as soon as this
crisis passes. 

Cancellation of Summer
Recreation Program

After careful considera-
tion, the Town has decided
to cancel the 2020 Summer
Recreation Program, also
referred to as the Summer
Playground Program,
which is usually held at

from 6 - 7:30 p.m. Free, live
on Zoom facilitated by
The Upper Room. Join this
weekly meeting for
resources, discussions
and support. To access,
visit: www.us04web.zo-
om.us/j/140218559, Meet-
ing ID: 140 218 559 Contact
Seren Elizabeth at seliza-
beth@urteachers.org.

Feeling Overwhelmed? 
The Upper Room is

offering supportive online
counseling schedule a free
one-on-one supportive
counseling session. Email
Seren at selizabeth@ur-
teachers.org.

Raising children ages
0-12? 

Upper Room offers
Parent & caregiver work-
shops on Wednesdays,
from 6 - 7 p.m. Free live on
Zoom, facilitated by The
Upper Room. Tune into
this new series for weekly
workshops offering fami-
lies information, discus-
sion and support.

Food Pantry Open
The Upper Room's

Food Pantry is open for
contact-free pick up at 36
Tsienneto Rd., Derry.
Hours are Mondays 11
a.m. - 1 p.m. (back
entrance), Thursdays* 3 -
4 p.m., and by appoint-
ment (front entrance). 

Raising a teenager? 
Upper Rooms Parent

& caregiver café (PaCC) is
on Thursdays from 6 -
7:30 p.m. Free live on
Zoom, facilitated by The
Upper Room. These meet-
ings are a wonderful
resource for parents and
caregivers raising teens.
Discuss your concerns
and learn new parenting
strategies.

Young Adult Programs
On Fridays 11 - 11:30

a.m., facilitated by The
Upper Room, weekly free
remote support programs
are available. To access:
Contact Beth O'Connell at
eoconnell@URteachers.or
g or follow the Young
Adults Strong Facebook
page.

Caregiver Resource
Line

Have parenting ques-
tions? Upper Room
offers Parent & caregiver
resource line, call (603)
437-8477 ext. 26. Call
with your name and con- Continued on page 13
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SERVICE DIRECTORY
◆ ◆

(603) 216-2268 www.svencon.net

EXPERIENCE THE DIFFERENCE

GENERAL CONTRACTING LLC

ADDITIONS • DECKS • WINDOWS • SIDING
FINISHED BASEMENTS • KITCHENS • BATHS

Call us for more details at  (603) 537-2760 • ads@nutpub.net

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Place your Business Card in the
Tri -Town Times, Londonderry Times

and Nutfield News & Reach Over
28,350 Households Every Week!

AS LOW AS
$3000

A WEEK*
for 52 weeks

*Price refers to a full size box
(2.5x1.5")

FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

SPECIALIZING IN SMALL TO MIDSIZE JOBS

David Kwiatkowski 
Home Improvements

603-486-1310

www.dkhomeimprovements.com

HANDYMAN AND 
HOME IMPROVEMENT

DRYWALL • PAINTING • SMALL JOBS
KITCHENS, BATHROOM & BASEMENTS

FREE ESTIMATES 
FULLY INSURED

603-965-5208
jcdugan55@gmail.com

• Interior Painting 
• Toilets & Vanities
• Sheetrock Repair  
• Sinks & Faucets

• Moldings 
• Laminate Flooring
• Deck Repair
• And Much More...

SCOTT LAVOIE CONSTRUCTION LLC
ROOFING • SIDING • MASONRY
ROOF SNOW & ICE REMOVAL

FULLY INSURED
FREE ESTIMATES

1-603-434-8910
1-603-571-8688

ScottLavoieConstructionLLC.com

SCOTT LAVOIE

888-894-9794
northmarkcontracting@gmail.com
www.northmarkcontracting.com

From Concept to Completion

Kitchens · Bathrooms · Decks
Porches · Additions · Basements

We Work All Year!
Snow Removal Offered

www.snhqualityroofing.com
603-818-4075

God Bless

Defrancesco’s
Southern New Hampshire

––– QUALITY –––
ROOFING, SIDING & CONTRACTING

Asphalt, Metal & Rubber Roofing 
Siding • Windows • Doors • Addi-

tions

Senior
Citizen & 
Veteran

Discount

603-216-2593
www.ethicalhomepro.com 

Servicing your Heating, Air Conditioning & Water
Heater needs the right way, The Ethical Way

Experience The Grand Difference

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

www.NHGrandRoofs.com

Your Local Junk
Removal Specialists!

CALL 458-7888 FOR A FREE ESTIMATE
SHOW ME YOUR JUNK!

Junk Removal 
Estate Clean-Outs

Storage Units • Yard Waste
Construction Debris • Appliances

JUNK CARS • SCRAP METAL
“If It’s Metal, We’ll Take It”

For more details call:

S&S Metals Recycling Inc.
603-537-1000 or       877-537-1007
196 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry, NH

TOLL
FREE

PICK UP SERVICE AVAILABLE

Derry
ROOFING

Roofing Installation
& Repair; 

Gutter Work
ALL TYPES OF ROOFING!

Shingle • Solar • Copper • Wooden Shakes 
Rubber Roof • PVC • Tar & Gravel • Snow Removal

603-479-8862
www.DerryRoofingLLC.com

Siding • Windows • Doors • Roofing & More!
Hampstead, NH
603-260-3531

www.GNEexteriors.com

Full House of 
Windows Installed 

$3,000
Restrictions may apply. 

Call for details. Expires 7/31/20EXTERIORS

GREATER
New England up to 10 

windows

PROFESSIONAL INTERIOR PAINTING SINCE 1974
FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

603-432-3354

Leaf Relief

Cleaning &
Maintenance

Free Estimates

Commercial/Residential

Soffit/Fascia Repairs
Jim Peck
603-434-5300

www.jimpeckco.com

Go
Seamless

ation Program in light of
the school building clo-
sures as well as the draft
guidelines for Summer Day
Camps promulgated by
the Governor's Re-Opening
Task Force. While we are
disappointed, it remains
our main goal to keep

everyone safe and healthy
this summer, and we thank
you in advance for your
understanding. 

Teen Talk
Upper Room offers

Teen Talk (TT) for ages
13-18 yrs. On Tuesdays

Around Town
Continued from page 12

from 3 - 4 p.m. Free live
on Zoom, facilitated by
The Upper Room. A vir-
tual place for teens to
talk, connect, relate and
support each other. To
access, visit: www.zoo-
m.us/j/111147286, Meet-
ing ID: 111 147 286, Pass-

word: 694887. Contact:
Nicole Smith Martin at
nmartin@urteachers.org
or call 437-8477 x29.

Evolve! 
A group for young

woman ages 13 to 18 to
talk about today's chal-

lenges meets every
Wednesday from 5:30 -
6:30 p.m. at the Upper
Room, 36 Tsienneto, Rd.
Derry. This is a free week-
ly group. To register, Call
437-8477 to register ext.
16.   

one of the elementary
schools. The Recreation
Department has deter-
mined it is not feasible to
hold the Summer Recre-

THE FINE LINE
Portraits. Murals. Wall Art

Creative Interior/Exterior Signage

603-247-3267  
https://deborahcurtin.com
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Monday - July 13
3:14 a.m. Motor Vehicle
Complaint leads to an
Arrest on Mammoth
Road at Page Road. Four
officers assist with the
arrest of Melissa Ewell,
40, Derry and charger
her with Domestic Vio-
lence Simple Assault.
11:28 a.m. Services ren-
dered for Drug Offenses
at Home Depot on
Nashua Road.
12:03 p.m. Warrant ser-

ved and arrest made on
Capitol Hill Drive. Jeslyn
Barbush, 33, of Derry
charged with Breach of
Bail; and Criminal Tres-
pass.
3:41 p.m. Warrant Ser-
ved and arrest made on
Phillips Street, Methuen,
Mass. Bianelys Zamora,
28, of Methuen, Mass.
charged with Disorderly
Conduct.
4:08 p.m. Motor Vehicle
Accident leads to an Ar-

Londonderry Police Log
Selections from the Londonderry Police Logs

CLASSIFIED ADS
$100 PER WORD

Ad will run in Three Newspapers and Reach
Homes in Londonderry, Derry, Chester, 

Hampstead, and Sandown!

Deadline for placing ads is Monday at 3 p.m. 
for that week’s publication. 
ALL ADS MUST BE PRE-PAID 

$15 MINIMUM CHARGE
Minimum charge does not include bold type.

e-mail text to:
classifieds@nutpub.net

Call: 
537-2760 

Continued on page 19

Reach Over 1 Million Readers Across New England!

Buy New England Classifieds
Start at JUST $170 a WEEK

CLASSIFIED SPECIALS
• BUY 4 Weeks, GET 1 FREE 
• BUY 10 Weeks, GET 3 FREE  

Call 537-2760

rest on Bayberry Lane.
Seven officers assist
with charging Justin
Locke, 38, of Londonder-
ry with Reckless Con-
duct (Deadly Weapon);
Reckless Operation (Con-
duct after an Accident/
Death, Injury); Conduct
After (Property Damage).
6:10 p.m. Report of
Weapons Offenses leads
to an arrest made on
Charleston Avenue. Four-

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

AHEALTH & FITNESS

Generic Viagra and Cialis!
100 Pills $99.00 Free Ship-
ping! 100% guaranteed. 24/7
Call Now! 888-889-5515.

MISCELLANEOUS

Earthlink High Speed Inter-
net. As Low As $14.95/month
(for the first 3 months.) Reli-
able High Speed Fiber Optic
Technology. Stream Videos,
Music and More! Call Earth-
link Today 1-855-520-7938.

Applying for Social Security
Disability or Appealing a

Denied Claim?  Call Bill Gor-
don & Assoc., Social Security
Disability Attorneys, 1-855-
498-6323! Free Consulta-
tions. Local Attorneys Nat-
ionwide [Mail: 2420 N St NW,
Washington DC. Office: Bro-
ward Co. FL (TX/NM Bar.)]

Become a Published Author.
We want to Read Your Book!
Dorrance Publishing-Trusted
by Authors Since 1920 Book
manuscript submissions cur-
rently being reviewed. Com-
prehensive Services: Consul-
tation, Production, Promo-
tion and Distribution Call for

Your Free Author’s Guide 1-
877-626-2213.

Portable Oxygen Concentra-
tor May Be Covered by
Medicare! Reclaim independ-
ence and mobility with the
compact design and long-
lasting battery of Inogen One.
Free information kit! Call
888-609-2189.

Dental Insurance from Physi-
cians Mutual Insurance Com-
pany. Coverage for [350+ ]
procedures. Real dental
insurance -Not just a discount
plan. [Don’t wait!] Call now!

Get your Free Dental Informa-
tion Kit with all the details! 1-
877-308-2834 www.dental5-
0plus.com/cadnet #6258.

Two great new offers from
AT&T Wireless! Ask how to get
the Next Generation Samsung
Galaxy S10e Free. Free iPhone
with AT&T’s Buy one, Give
One. While supplies last! Call
1-866-565-8452 or www.fr-
eephonesnow.com//cadnet.

!! Old Guitars Wanted!! Gib-
son, Fender, Martin, Etc.
1930’s To 1980’s. Top Dollar
Paid. Call Toll Free 1-866-
433-8277.

Stay in your home longer
with an American Standard
Walk-In Bathtub. Receive up
to $1,500 off, including a free
toilet, and a lifetime warranty
on the tub and installation!
Call us at 1-855-481-3969 or
visit www.walkintubquote.co-

m/national

HughesNet Satellite Internet -
25mbps starting at
$49.99/mo! Get More Data
Free Off-Peak Data. Fast
download speeds. WiFi built
in!  Free Standard Installation
for lease customers! Limited
Time, Call 1-855-973-9254.

Eliminate gutter cleaning for-
ever! LeafFilter, the most
advanced debris-blocking
gutter protection. Schedule a
Free LeafFilter estimate today.
15% off Entire Purchase. 10%
Senior & Military Discounts.
Call 1-855-402-0373.

Cross country Moving, Long
distance Moving Company,
out of state move $799 Long
Distance Movers. Get Free
quote on your Long distance
move. 1-844-452-1706

Call Empire Today® to sched-

ule a Free in-home estimate
on Carpeting & Flooring. Call
Today! 1-855-404-2366.

DIRECTV - Switch and Save!
$39.99/month. Select All-
Included Package. 155 Chan-
nels. 1000s of Shows/Movies
On Demand. Free Genie HD
DVR Upgrade. Premium
movie channels, Free for 3
mos! Call 1-855-781-1565.

DISH Network $59.99 For
190 Channels! Add High
Speed Internet for ONLY
$19.95/month. Call Today for
$100 Gift Card! Best Value &
Technology. Free Installation.
Call 1-855-837-9146 (some
restrictions apply)

WANTED TO BUY

Wants to purchase minerals
and other oil and gas inter-
ests. Send details to P.O. Box
13557 Denver, Co. 80201.

◆ ◆

Classified Advertising 
◆ ◆
READERS ARE CAUTIONED that we occasionally run ads that require an initial investment or money in advance. We urge our
readers to “do their homework” before responding to any ad, check out the advertiser thoroughly and verify their claims to your
total satisfaction. Only then should you proceed at your own risk. We try to screen ads that require you to send money before
receiving a product or service. But these efforts are no substitute for your own investigation, and we don’t endorse or guarantee
any claims made in any of the ads we publish. If you want more information about claims made in ads on subjects such as work
at home opportunities, travel or vacation specials, purchasing land or vehicles from government surplus or below wholesale,
loans or other credit opportunities (including credit repair), or weight loss and other health products and services, we urge you
to contact the Office of Attorney General, Consumer Protection Bureau, 33 Capitol Street, Concord, NH 03301 (603-271-3641) or
the Better Business Bureau at 603-224-1991. Publisher is not responsible for any loss of business if an ad does not run,
and we reserve the right to revoke any ad if deemed necessary. No refunds will be given for prepaid ads.

◆ ◆

Local Classifieds
LOCAL LISTINGS FOR LOCAL READERS

FIREWOOD

CERTIFIED KD FIREWOOD, bug
free, $433 per (21.333 cu ft) pallet,
free delivery. www.firewoodguy.com
or 437-0940

MASONRY

Michele's Masonry 
Specializing in repair work: base-
ments, steps, walkways, pointing,
stucco, stone work, free estimates
421-0686 

MISCELLANEOUS

Cash paid for coins, real & costume
jewelry, pocket & wrist watches,
antiques, comic books, musical
instruments, baseball cards. Dan
(603) 505-0380
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teen officers assist with
charging Christopher
Forrest, 22, of London-
derry with Reckless Con-
duct (Deadly Weapon);
Falsifying Physical Evi-
dence (Alter, Destroy,
Hide); Criminal Threat-
ening (Conduct).

Tuesday - July 14
9:53 p.m. Criminal Thr-
eatening investigated on
Symmes Drive at Reli-
able Equipment.
2:13 p.m. Services ren-
dered for Suspicious
Activity at the Grand
Estate at Londonderry
on Golen Drive.
1:30 p.m. Suspicious act-
ivity investigated on
Whittemore Road.
8:46 p.m. Criminal Mis-
chief investigated on

Nashua Rd at U.S. Post
Office.

Wednesday - July 15
6:04 a.m. Services ren-
dered for Suspicious
Activity on Gail Road at
Ross Drive.
6:31 a.m. Assisted Other
Police Department with
Services on Priscilla
Lane.
8:58 a.m. Criminal Mis-
chief investigated on
Morway Drive.
2:47 p.m. Peace Rest-
ored after Juvenile Off-
enses on Winterwood
Drive.
9:47 p.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated by
four officers on Hamp-
shire Lane.

Thursday - July 16
1 p.m. Services rendered
by Conservation Ranger
on Independence Drive

◆ ◆

Police Log
Continued from page 18

Rail Trail.
6:59 p.m. Peace Rest-
ored after Complaint on
William Drive.
8:39 p.m. Warrant Ser-
ved and arrest made at
Derry Fire on Route 102.
Katie Carvalho, 24, of
Chester charged with
Criminal Trespassing.

Friday - July 17
5:12 a.m. Services ren-
dered for Sex Offenses
on Rockingham Road.
2:54 p.m. Larceny/Forg-
ery/Fraud investigated
on Airport Road at
Enterprise Car Rental.
6 p.m. Disturbance in-
vestigated on South
Road at Londonderry
South School.
7:25 p.m. Peace restored
by three officers after a
Domestic Disturbance
on Rockingham Road.
8:09 p.m. Motor Vehicle

Stop leads to an Arrest
on Pettengill Road at
UPS. Jodi Lee Zaccagni-
ni, 46, of Nashua charged
with Drive After a
Revoked/Suspend Lic-
ense (Second); Misuse of
Plates; and having two
Bench Warrants.
8:47 p.m. Warrant ser-
ved and arrest made on
Manor Drive. Nicholas
White, 26, Manchester
charged with Conduct
After Accident/Death,
Injury; Reckless Conduct
(Deadly Weapon); Reck-
less Operation; and Dri-
ving Under The Influ-
ence of Drugs or Liquor.
9:10 p.m. Sex Offenses
investigated by five offi-
cers on Kimball Road.

Saturday - July 18
8:17 a.m. Services ren-
dered by Conservation
Ranger on Independence

Drive.
10:05 a.m. Criminal Mis-
chief investigated on Jef-
ferson Drive.
3:45 p.m. Disturbance
investigated on Rocking-
ham Road at Triangle
Mobil Mart.
3:52 p.m. Trespassing
investigated by three
officers on Tyler Drive.
5:55 p.m. Disturbance
investigated at Triangle
Mobil Mart on Rocking-
ham Road. 
6:36 p.m. Five officers
respond to a Suicide
Attempt/Threat result-
ing in transportation to a
hospital from Bancroft
Road.
8:50 p.m. Peace restored
after a Disturbance at
Morrison House Muse-
um on Pillsbury Road. 
9:03 p.m. Disturbance
investigated by three
officers on Mercury

Drive.

Sunday - July 19
2:34 a.m. Missing Per-
son investigated by four
officers on Wedgewood
Drive.
5:52 a.m. Services ren-
dered for Drone Flight
on Wedgewood Drive.
9:24 a.m. Services ren-
dered for Missing Per-
son on Wedgewood
Drive.
5:23 p.m. Arrest made
by Animal Control at
Market Basket on Mich-
els Way. Three officers
assist with charging Roy
Holton, 68, of London-
derry with Cruelty to
Animals (Negligent).
10:54 p.m. Suicide At-
tempt/Threat Transport-
ed To Hospital from
Orchard View Dr at
Shaw’s.

The New Hampshire
Department of
Health and Human

Services (DHHS), Divi-
sion for Economic and
Housing Stability (DEHS)
has received approval
from the U.S. Department
of Agriculture (USDA) to
participate in a pilot pro-
gram that allows recipi-
ents of Supplemental
Nutrition Assistance Pro-
gram (SNAP) benefits to
purchase and pay for
groceries online. The
SNAP Online Purchasing
Pilot program allows the
use of Electronic Benefits
Transfer (EBT) cards to

purchase eligible food
items through two
authorized online retail-
ers, Amazon and Wal-
mart.

“From the beginning
of the COVID-19 emer-
gency, we have worked
hard to ensure that our
residents are able to
safely access the things
their families need when
they need them the
most,” said Governor
Chris Sununu. “Online
purchasing provides
additional flexibility for
all Granite State SNAP
recipients, allowing
them more ways to use

their SNAP benefits to
make sure their families
have access to healthy
and nutritious food dur-
ing the pandemic and
beyond.”

“Online purchasing is
one more way New
Hampshire residents can
access good nutrition
throughout the duration
of the COVID-19 pan-
demic,” said DHHS Com-
missioner Lori Shibi-
nette. “Purchasing gro-
ceries online is safe,
secure, and helps people
maintain social distanc-
ing measures that help
slow the spread of

COVID-19 in our commu-
nities.”

SNAP recipients will
be able to purchase eligi-
ble food items, but will
not be able to use bene-
fits for service or deliv-
ery charges.

Participation in the
pilot program is one of
several measures DHHS
has taken to reduce con-
cerns around food inse-
curity during the COVID-
19 pandemic. Others
include the issuance of
emergency SNAP bene-
fits; the extension of cer-
tification periods for
SNAP recipients; a tem-

porary suspension of
SNAP work require-
ments for eligible indi-
viduals; participation in
Pandemic EBT (P-EBT),
which provides families
with children enrolled in
the National School
Lunch Program addition-
al SNAP benefits due to
the loss of school meals
during remote learning;
and accepting applica-
tions by phone for the
Women, Infants and Chil-
dren program.

The SNAP Online Pur-
chasing Pilot was estab-
lished by the federal
2014 Farm Bill, which

NH DHHS Announces Online Purchasing Program for SNAP Recipients
mandated a pilot to test
the feasibility of allow-
ing online transactions
using SNAP benefits. In
2017, eight states were
selected to be part of the
pilot, which was
launched in New York
State in 2019, followed
by Washington in Janu-
ary 2020. Additional
states have joined the
program as a result of
the COVID-19 pandemic.
For more information on
the SNAP Online Pur-
chasing Pilot program,
please visit www.dhh-
s.nh.gov/dfa/foodstamp-
s/index.htm.

The Office of High-
way Safety’s (OHS)
mission is to drive

down fatalities in 2020
and beyond. Continued
efforts behind coordi-
nated enforcement, tar-
geted media messaging
and education remain
key. With the help of our
state and community
partners, as well as the
motoring public, we can
keep fatalities down and
Drive Toward Zero

together. This year, in
NH there have been 46
traffic-related fatalities
with adult pedestrian
and bicycle fatalities
trending up from the
same period last year. 

“We, as individual
drivers, are in control of
our vehicles and the
choices made about how
we choose to operate
these vehicles”, said
Captain William Haynes,
Commander Office of

Highway Safety. He con-
tinued, “Collectively, we
can reduce the tragic
events occurring on our
highways and local
roads by simply making
the right choices.”  The
Office of Highway Safety
recommends the follow-
ing safe practices while
driving and riding: 

• Do not drive or ride
distracted. Distraction
includes anything that
takes your attention

away from the road.
• Slow down. Follow

the posted speed limit. 
• Drink responsibly.

Designate a sober driver,
call for a ride or be the
designated driver.

• Buckle Up in every
position. Every trip,
every time. 

• Remain alert for vul-
nerable road users such
as pedestrians, bicy-
clists and motorcyclists. 

• Stay out of blind

spots of large trucks and
buses, make sure to pass
safely and do not cut off
these vehicles. 

• Bicyclists and ped-
estrians should remain
alert and avoid using
handheld devices when
crossing busy intersec-
tions and streets. 

• Pedestrians should
use sidewalks when av-
ailable. If there are no
sidewalks available, walk
as close to the left side

◆ ◆

Safe Driving Tips for Motorists and Vulnerable Road Users 
of the street as possible,
facing traffic. Bicyclists
must ride with traffic. 

• When walking/riding
at night, wear brightly
colored gear and/or use a
flashlight for visibility. 

We want to promote
safe driving habits to
ensure we all get home
safely. Whether you ride,
drive or walk, our goal is to
Drive Toward Zero deaths.
One death is too many. We
are all in this together. 

                                                                             



SPECIALIZING IN
Brazilian Jiu Jitsu • Muay Thai

Cardio Kickboxing • Boxing
CALL FOR MORE INFORMATION

781-816-3766 OR 603-552-0194

New Location
320 Sandown Road, Unit 2 

Hampstead, NH

MARTIAL ARTS & FITNESS CENTER

LimitlessLimitlessLimitless

PRIDEFITNESS

Boundless
Unbound

Limitless

PRIDEPRIDEPRIDEFITNESS

Boundless
Unbound

     


